PERFORMANCE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

MINUTES of the meeting held on Thursday, 8 November 2018 commencing at 10.00 am and finishing at 1.35 pm

Present:

Voting Members: Councillor Liz Brighouse OBE – in the Chair

Councillor Jenny Hannaby (Deputy Chairman)

Councillor Nick Carter
Councillor Mike Fox-Davies

Councillor Tony Ilott
Councillor Liz Leffman
Councillor Charles Mathew
Councillor Glynis Phillips
Councillor Emily Smith
Councillor Michael Waine
Councillor Liam Walker

By Invitation: Pamela Marsden, Independent Chair, Oxfordshire

Safeguarding Adults Board

Richard Simpson, Independent Chair, Oxfordshire

Safeguarding Children Board

Officers:

Whole of meeting Katie Read, Senior Policy Officer; Colm Ó

Caomhánaigh, Committee Officer

Part of meeting

Agenda Item	Officer Attending
5	Glenn Watson, Principal Governance Officer
6, 8	Karen Fuller, Deputy Director Adult Social Care
7	Simon Furlong, Director for Community Safety; Paul
	Bremble, Strategic Risk & Assurance Manager
8	Melanie Pearce, Service Manager Safeguarding
9	Lara Patel, Deputy Director for Safeguarding; Tan Lea,
	Strategic Safeguarding Partnerships Manager
10	Daniel Ruaux, Strategic Lead for Missing Children

The Scrutiny Committee considered the matters, reports and recommendations contained or referred to in the agenda for the meeting and agreed as set out below. Copies of the agenda and reports are attached to the signed Minutes.

58/18 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND TEMPORARY APPOINTMENTS

(Agenda No. 1)

There were no apologies.

59/18 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST - GUIDANCE NOTE ON BACK PAGE OF THE AGENDA

(Agenda No. 2)

There were no declarations of interest.

60/18 MINUTES

(Agenda No. 3)

The minutes of the meeting on 6 September 2018 were approved and signed as a correct record.

61/18 ESTABLISHING A JOINT SUB-COMMITTEE FOR THE FIT FOR THE FUTURE PROGRAMME

(Agenda No. 5)

Glenn Watson introduced the report. The proposal is that this Committee and the Audit & Governance Committee delegate their remits to the Sub-Committee to deal with the Fit For the Future transformation programme and the operating model in order to be able to do more detailed work and avoid duplication.

Members raised issues on the proposal and Glenn Watson responded as follows:

- The diagram on Agenda Page 12 was not a route map but outlined the roles of the various groups in the transformation programme.
- The Sub-Committee will decide the required frequency of meetings. It should be more flexible than the main committees and be able to discuss issues before they go to Cabinet. Its meetings will be held in public.
- It can refer matters back to the parent committees and the Performance Scrutiny Committee retains the right of Call-In.
- The law requires that a Chairman and Deputy Chairman be appointed but the Terms of Reference state that the roles will rotate at successive meetings where possible.
- There will be 4 members from each committee. The usual formula for political balance has been applied. It is up to the political groups who to appoint to their positions.

It was agreed that there will be a standing item on the Committee's agenda to receive a report from the Sub-Committee.

RESOLVED to:

- a) Agree to the establishment of a joint Sub-Committee of the Performance Scrutiny and Audit & Governance Committees as set out in paragraphs 18-20.
- b) Agree to the terms of reference set out in Annex 1.

62/18 COMMISSIONING MENTAL HEALTH SOCIAL WORK SERVICES

(Agenda No. 6)

Karen Fuller gave the Committee a verbal update on the new partnership arrangements with the provider of mental health assessments. The social welfare aspects of the service were taken back within the Council at the beginning of September.

Eleven staff were taken across and there are currently a couple of vacancies to be filled. They are based in Knights Court with some staff in Banbury and Abingdon.

The Oxford Health and County Council lists of Section 117 cases have been checked against each other for disparities. There is now an up to date list which is being reviewed. There was no disruption to users during the transfer period.

Karen Fuller responded to Members' questions:

- There had been concerns over the last 18 months that cases were becoming medicalised. Actions were identified to improve this but the Council did not get the desired outcomes so it was brought back in-house.
- About 50 cases were taken back.
- Terms and Conditions for staff have not changed and the feedback from staff has been positive.
- Cases that have been presented for mental health issues can change so that
 physical need outweighs the original issue. Some people have been charged
 when they should not have been.

The Chairman asked for an update in a year which should focus on the Section 117 funding issues.

63/18 COMMUNITY SAFETY AND RISK MANAGEMENT

(Agenda No. 7)

Simon Furlong and Paul Bremble summarised the report and noted that the recommendation should be to approve the CRMP action plan to be published for consultation.

The main changes in this third iteration of the action plan are that there is a new national framework and the interim results of reports on Grenfell and the Manchester Arena bomb have been taken on board.

Feedback on the plan will be sought from the community at large as well as Parish Councils, locality meetings, voluntary organisations, staff and partner organisations.

Officers responded to Members' questions as follows:

 Project 4 on standards in rented housing is a joint project with Trading Standards who have more powers. They are seeking to engage with landlords and all other stakeholders.

- High-risk tenants will be identified with the help of the adult social care database. Problems can be flagged by other agencies visiting properties.
- In regard to landlords retaining deposits, the officers did not have information to hand but will get a response from Trading Standards.
- Local officers are already attending Parish Council and other local meetings to engage with the public.
- Metrics will be developed after the plan's consultation phase and the Committee will see them in future reports.
- Project 6 to increase diversity has shown improvement in terms of gender but more work needs to be done with the BME community. A full report will be completed to assess the impact.
- The Fire Service is happy to emphasise its integration with the County Council more in reports and the recent inspection found this to be a very positive factor.
- Hoarding in private homes is a complex issue usually a safeguarding and mental health issue. The Fire Service can flag incidences on their system. It takes time to bring people around.

RESOLVED: The Committee is RECOMMENDED to approve the publication and public consultation of this Community Risk Management Action Plan.

64/18 SAFEGUARDING ADULTS

(Agenda No. 8)

Pamela Marsden, Independent Chair of the Oxfordshire Safeguarding Adults Board, introduced the report. There was more public engagement involved in this year's report and it was intended to be more accessible. They would welcome feedback on this.

Members raised issues and Pamela Marsden and council officers responded as follows:

- It was noted that the City and District Councils are not listed as partners of the Adult Safeguarding Board report - agreed that this needs to be amended.
- Hoarding is a complex issue but if there is a danger to others then action has to be taken. This issues form part of the safeguarding training being delivered to all which includes safeguarding housing leads so that they are aware of self-neglect to address hoarding.
- The format of the threshold document for accessing safeguarding services has been reviewed and co-produced with provider agencies to make the language more user-friendly.
- There may be a number of reasons why an outcome of an enquiry is unknown, it may be because the person has passed away or moved to another area.
- There is a good relationship with commissioning colleagues to ensure that new Extra Care facilities are fit for purpose.
- The two priorities in the area of housing are ensuring affordability for people moving into the area and the provision of extra-care housing required by the aging population.
- It was agreed that councillors could have a role to play on issues such as call blocking which come to their attention from their constituents.

With regard to Lasting Power of Attorney when Councillors visit the public they
can encourage people to ensure they have made appropriate formal arrangement
for managing their finances in place.

RESOLVED to:

- a) Note that the adult safeguarding partnership is working across Oxfordshire and that work undertaken by the Board and its partners has resulted in a 9% decrease in safeguarding concerns being referred into the Local Authority, reversing a six-year trend of an annual 30% increase in concerns year-on-year; and
- b) Note the priorities for 2018-19.

65/18 SAFEGUARDING CHILDREN - ANNUAL REPORTS

(Agenda No. 9)

The three annual reports were introduced by Richard Simpson, Independent Chairman of Oxfordshire Safeguarding Children Board, Tan Lea and Lara Patel.

Members raised issues on the report and Richard Simpson and the officers responded as follows:

- Academisation of schools has made it more challenging to deal with exclusions, students on part-time timetables and home schooling. All schools are required to return data and reports which help to identify where additional support is needed.
- The suggestion that a model reporting system is required to ensure that all data is captured consistently will be taken to the Deputy Director for Education.
- The independent chair is keen to meet with Be Free Young Carers soon. New terms of reference are being developed for the Corporate Parenting Panel and should be ready by the end of November.
- Independent fostering agencies are monitored for quality of placements and outcomes for children through a review process.
- CAMHS waiting times had improved but have fallen off again. Those regarded as high risk are prioritised. A new service model has been introduced involving close partnerships with voluntary organisations and schools. The outcomes should be reviewed by the Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee.
- They are working with other learning providers i.e. colleges as well as schools.
- Austerity had an impact not just because of cuts to services but due to reductions in income. However, new issues have contributed to pressures, for example cyber bullying.
- It was clarified that in the table on Agenda Page 96 the second column details the
 actual spend for the year and the figures for the City and District Councils are just
 their contributions towards the running of the Board and are negotiated every
 year.

RESOLVED to note these annual reports and provide any comments.

66/18 CHILDREN MISSING FROM HOME OR CARE IN OXFORDSHIRE

(Agenda No. 10)

Daniel Ruaux presented the report and responded to Members' questions as follows:

- Overall number of children reported missing has reduced across this reporting
 period. The response to children who go missing from home or care is robust. A
 dedicated multi-agency missing panel tracks and cross-references all children
 missing from home, care and education. Return home interviews are focused and
 detailed, but need to be recorded in a more timely manner and a new strategy has
 been implemented to address this. Information derived from interviews is used
 effectively to analyse patterns and trends. The help provided is effectively
 reducing the risk and number of missing episodes for children.
- There used to be separate processes for UASCs and indigenous children but the two strands have been brought together which has led to a better response with UASCs less scared to tell their story.
- The new procedure has been effected as evidenced in the report, which showed a
 reduction in the number of Unaccompanied Asylum-Seeking Children (UASCs)
 reported missing. However we are currently seeing an increase in the
 presentation of UASCs coming to the local authority so missing reports may
 increase.
- There are currently no children recorded as long term missing and when this dose
 occur they have been in relation to UASCs having returned to their country or
 origin or because they were at risk of deportation as they were actually older
 people. When this occurs their details remain on the system until all agencies
 have agreed to remove them.
- Children are "missing" if they are not where they are supposed to be and there is an immediate concern for their safety.

67/18 CABINET RESPONSE TO THE YOUNG CARERS DEEP DIVE RECOMMENDATIONS

(Agenda No. 11)

Councillor Nick Carter updated the Committee on the work on Young Carers since the Cabinet response was received. The group had an excellent meeting with Officers. Councillor Glynis Phillips will attend the annual meeting of Be Free Young Carers and the group will meet representatives in the near future. A final report will be ready for the January meeting of the Committee.

The matter of appointing a Young Carers Champion was discussed and it was agreed that a young age should not be a requirement.

68/18 COMMITTEE WORK PROGRAMME

(Agenda No. 12)

The decision by Council to refer the Annual Partnerships Report to the relevant scrutiny committees was discussed. It was noted that some of the partnerships had recently been scrutinised anyway.

The report of the Fire and Rescue Service insp	pection will be available by May.
	in the Chair
Date of signing	20